
FY22 Joint Board of Selectmen and Financial Advisory Committee Budget Hearing
January 12, 2021
3:00 pm
A joint meeting of the Board of Selectmen and Financial Advisory Committee was held on the above date via Zoom Teleconference. Members present were: Arthur Smadbeck, Chairman; Margaret E. Serpa, Donna Lowell-Bettencourt, Co-Chair; Les Baynes, James Carter, Robert Coad, and Paul Pertile. Also present was the Town Administrator James Hagerty.
At 3:00 pm Mrs. Lowell-Bettencourt called the Financial Advisory Committee to order; subsequently Mr. Smadbeck called the Board of Selectmen to order.
Mr. Smadbeck assumed the Chair for the joint meeting.
The first item of business was the budget analysis for the Town Administrator and Board of Selectmen.
Mr. Hagerty began with the introductory elements of the budget presentation.
Mr. Hagerty began to go through the first section of the budget presentation, starting with the budget hearing schedule. Then, in the second section, referencing a November budget brief, he reiterated the FY22 budget posturing and the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic. The third section included the FY20 reversion reports from each town department. The fourth section explained the FY22 levy analysis. The total operating budget request—without cost of living adjustment (COLA)—stood at $40,506,006, a roughly 3% increase from the previous fiscal year. The levy capacity stood at $1,267,008.50. Mr. Hagerty notes that cherry sheet charges are lower and the overlay was lower than the previous fiscal year. He continued to note that COLA, school budgets, and state and county charges and receipts can significantly change as the budget process continues. The capacity is higher than the prior year due to circumstantial differences. The fifth section included an overview of the proposed warrant articles for FY22, which includes the Capital Improvement Program Committee’s rankings based on a qualitative matrix. There is a total of $8,745,213 in warrant article requests. Mr. Hagerty highlighted the roughly $7.5 million free cash value and roughly $7 million available.
Mr. Hagerty then explained the Board of Selectmen budget analysis.
· General Fund Moderator — no change
· Selectmen — step increases and COLA longevity increases
· Town Administrator — training and tuition expenses and statutory increases
· Procurement Officer — kept same; incoming employee through reorganization
· Ponds Committee — no change
· Byways Committee — no change
· Misc. Selectmen — no change
· Public Property Maintenance — no change
· Town Reports — slight increase negotiations pending
· Town Clock — no change
· Town Building Utilities — no change
· Marine Advisory Committee — no change
· Legal — raised $5,000 for increased utilization
· Veterans — no change
· Patriotic Holidays — no change
· Cherry Sheet charges — N/A
· Cultural Council — no change
· Employee Benefits — employment compensation, blue cross blue shield, Dukes County retirement, OPEB, all feature increases
Mr. Smadbeck asked Mr. Hagerty for clarity regarding the ADEC—Actuarial Determined Employee Contribution—which is the suggested contribution to meet overall liability.
Mr. Hagerty concurs that it does require more clarity for future fiscal planning.
Mr. Baynes notes that the ADEC is a changing target based on many factors.
Mr. Smadbeck concurred with Mr. Baynes and supports Mr. Hagerty’s approach. Mr. Hagerty confirms that the ADEC can continue to change based on a variety of factors.
Mr. Hagerty continued the budget analysis:
· Medicare and Medicaid — no change
· Overall Employee Benefits increase is roughly 3.7% increase
· Insurance — no change
· Payroll changes subject to ratification
Mr. Hagerty then explained the Town Administrator and Board of Selectmen proposed warrant articles.
· $50,000 — Fourth of July Fireworks
· $20,000 — Integrated Pest Management
· $10,000 — Town Picnic
· $350,000 — General Purpose Stabilization Fund
· $200,000 — Other Post Employment Benefits (OPEB)
No questions for Mr. Hagerty on the Town Administrator and Board of Selectmen Budget Analysis.
The next item of business was the budget analysis for the Cemetery and Parks Departments.
Jessica McGroarty presented on the department’s behalf; beginning with Cemetery.
Mr. Smadbeck noted increases in expenses and gasoline. Ms. McGroarty concurred due to regular shortages.
Ms. McGroarty noted increases in groundskeeping and an overall 2.8% increase; then continued onto the proposed warrant article.
· $20,000 — Shade Trees
Mr. Carter posed a question of fence maintenance. Ms. McGroarty noted the purview of the Highway Department for maintaining the fence.
Mr. Hagerty suggested some clarity and continuity between the upcoming Boys and Girls Club project prior to pursuing capital expenditures.
With no further questions on the Cemetery budget, Ms. McGroarty continued to the Parks Department budget analysis.
Mr. Smadbeck noted no major increases. Ms. McGroarty concurred that the previous fiscal year budget is similar to the proposed budget.
Mr. Hagerty sought clarity on the item of service contracts. Ms. McGroarty noted a possible spreadsheet difference, and will be referenced again in the future.
Ms. McGroarty continued onto the proposed warrant articles.
· $55,000 — portable toilets
· $30,000 — beach ATVs
· $500,000 — Robinson Rd Recreation Area Renovation
· $50,000 — Grant Match for Left Fork Dune Restoration
· $5,000 — Weekend Police Detail for South Beach
· $20,000 — Beach Wheelchairs, Lifeguard Stand Maintenance, Medical Supplies
Mr. Hagerty reiterated the Boys and Girls Club project effecting capital purchases.
Mr. Baynes sought clarity on the dune replenishment and the Woods Hole Group’s involvement. Ms. McGroarty concurred, highlighting the magnitude of the existing shoreline retreat and dune deterioration.
The next item of business was the Highway Department budget analysis.
Alan DeBettencourt spoke on behalf of the Highway Department.
Mr. Smadbeck notes less than 2% increase in budget.
Mr. DeBettencourt noted that the operating budget is the same as the previous year. He also communicated the difficulties of conducting operations through the COVID-19 pandemic. The department looks to rebound well through difficulties by the Spring.
Mr. Hagerty highlights that the budget encapsulates necessary expenses.
Mr. DeBettencourt continued onto the proposed warrant articles.
· $385,000 — Rebuild and Resurface Roads
· $311,000 — Sidewalks, Bikepaths, Parking lots, Storm and Water Drainage
· $25,000 — Catch basins
· Borrow in anticipation of reimbursement of $237,803 — Town Infrastructure improvements
· $90,000 — Two Pick-up Trucks with snow plow capabilities
·  Classification Salary Plan to add a department assistant
Mr. Baynes sought clarity if position is a secretary vs. an assistant.
Mrs. Lowell-Bettencourt acknowledges there is a need for an assistant position. Mrs. Serpa concurred.
The next item of business was the Human Resources Department budget analysis.
Kim Lucas spoke on behalf of the Human Resources Department.
Mrs. Lucas noted no significant increases other than salary increases.
Mr. Hagerty noted the gender pay equity study is being resolved over the next several fiscal years.
Mrs. Lucas then presented the proposed warrant articles.
· Classification and Salary Study to add an administrative assistant
Mrs. Lucas noted the increase of labor required in the Human Resources Department due to the COVID-19 Pandemic.
Mr. Hagerty highlighted that Human Resources is worth being effective and it would be a policy decision to determine full vs. part time for the prospective administrative assistant.
Mrs. Lowell-Debettencourt supports the additional position and desires clarity on job hours.
Mr. Baynes supports maintaining a robust Human Resources Department as an investment.
Mr. Hagerty noted an increase in COLA.
The next item of business was the Katama Airfield Commission budget analysis.
Bill Bryne spoke on behalf of the Katana Airfield.
Mr. Bryne noted an operating expense increase of $15,000 to build a new hangar. There will also is a projected revenue increase. The restaurant lease is out for bid. It is unknown where the revenue increase will stabilize.
Mr. Hagerty noted that the COVID-19 Pandemic makes projections more unpredictable.
With no further questions, at 3:57 pm, Mrs. Serpa motioned to adjourn the Board of Selectmen. Mr. Smadbeck seconded.
At the same time, Mr. Pertile motioned to adjourn the Financial Advisory Committee. Mr. Coad seconded.
Meeting adjourned.

